BOARD OF PILOTS
MINUTES

DATE:



October 12, 2012
PLACE:


500 N. Calvert Street




3rd Floor Conference Room





Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:


Robert Schulman, Esquire, Chairman




Captain Mark Adams






Michael S. Derby






Captain Mark Fithian





Gary Holland





Captain Eric Nielsen





Captain Michael Prenger





Mike R. Reagoso, III
ABSENT:


David Chenowith






Harry Loleas, Commissioner




Elizabeth Trimble, Board Counsel




Michael Miler, Assistant Executive Director




Michelle Macer, Investigator




James Bartlett, Esquire

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Schulman called the meeting to order at 10:30 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Motion (I) was made by Michael Derby, seconded by Captain Mark Fithian, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of June 8, 2012 meeting as submitted.

Motion (II) was made by Michael Derby, seconded by Captain Mark Fithian, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of June 21, 2012 meeting as submitted.
INCIDENT COMMITTEE REPORT


Michael Derby gave the following report:

Incidents

I-127
Appeal filed in Court of Special Appeals on July 29, 2011. Awaiting decision.

11-04
Awaiting response.
12-01
Sent to investigation.

12-04
Need more information.  Send letter to pilot.
12-05
No violation. Close.

12-06 
Waiting for investigator's report.
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Complaints

11-BP-01
Under review.

11-BP-02
Sent to AAG for review.

11-BP-04
Charge letter sent.  Hearing postponed.
12-BP-01
Charge letter sent.  Hearing postponed.

Motion (III) was made by Captain Adams, seconded by Mike Reagoso, and unanimously carried by the Board to close Incident No. 12-05.
PILOT COMPLEMENT REPORT


Captain Nielsen reported that the data collected through September 2012 indicate a slight increase of 2% in the number of arrivals compared to last year.  The number of shifts for the same period has decreased slightly by 2% in 2012.  The 2011 cargo reports have been received from MPA and indicate total cargo and bulk cargo attained record high amounts.  The “Pilots Years of Service” report indicates that 18 pilots have enough years of service to retire at any time.  The “Pilot Ages” report shows the number of pilots broken down by age categories.  There are a large number of pilots 55 years of age and older.  The next report projects the number of pilots who could retire each year through 2020.  The latest poll indicates that 12 pilots may retire in the collective years of 2012-2014.  

The "Proposed Pilot Complement" report projects the number of pilots-in-training needed through 2020.   Captain Nielsen stated that he anticipates making a recommendation in January 2013 regarding pilots-in-training.  

 PILOT-IN-TRAINING SELECTION COMMITTEE


Chairman Schulman noted that the Selection Committee for the next selection process will remain the same as in previous years - the chairman, Captain Prenger, Captain Adams, and Mike Reagoso..  A deadline of December 31, 2012 was set for submission of new applications.  Ms. Edwards will post the announcement on the appropriate venues.
WORK RULES COMMITTEE

There was no report of the Work Rules Committee.
QUALIFICATION COMMITTEE


Captain Nielsen reported that Raymond Harrington and Christopher Wilson are eligible for 40' draft limited  licenses as of December 1, 2012.   Motion (IV) was made by Captain Adams, seconded by Captain Fithian and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the upgrades.  
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Captain Nielsen reported that Eric Pickett and Joseph Schwartzstein have served as pilots-in-training for two years and are eligible for 32' draft limited licenses as of November 1, 2012.  Motion (V) was made by Captain Adams, seconded by Captain Fithian and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the upgrades.
OLD BUSINESS


The Board again reviewed the draft regulation 09.26.02.07 that would require pilots to know the ABS certified bollard pull of tugs assigned to them.  The Board discussed the ABS certification process.  Captain Nielsen stated that the bollard pull is the international way of rating the power of tugs.  Pilots know how much power is needed to pull/push a vessel but don't know how much tugs are capable of pulling/pushing without bollard pull information.  The Board discussed how the information would be made available to the pilots and how the Board would enforce the regulation.  After the Board agrees on the language, the regulation will  be circulated to the three tug companies for comment.  

Ms. Edwards informed the Board that the NTSB had once again written to  Governor O'Malley on July 17, 2012 because they had not received the Board's response dated July 3, 2012.  Ms. Edwards stated that she communicated with Mike Brown of NTSB in August 2012 regarding the work rules committee report and has not heard anymore from them. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION


Motion (VI) was made by Captain Adams, seconded by Captain Nielsen, and unanimously carried to go into Executive Session at 11:05 p.m., at 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland  21202.  This session was permitted to be closed pursuant to State Government Article, Title 10-508(a)(7).  Upon completion of the session, the Board reconvened its public meeting at 11:55 p.m. 

OPEN SESSION

Motion (VII) was made by Gary  Holland, and seconded by Captain Prenger, to dismiss Complaint Nos. 11-BP-01, 11-BP-02, 11-BP-04, and 12-BP-01, if the Respondent withdraws his appeal in Incident I-127, surrenders his license by October 15, 2012 and agrees to never seek licensure as a pilot again.  Motion carried with one opposed.  
NEW BUSINESS


Harry Loleas, Commissioner addressed the Board and informed them that he is retiring as of December 31, 2012.  He expressed his admiration and gratitude to the Board for their service.  He then introduced the new Deputy Commissioner, Michael Vorgetts.

BOARD OF PILOTS

October 12, 2012

Page Four

Gary Holland, the Secretary's representative on the Board, stated that he will be departing the Department on November 6, 2012.  The Board thanked him for his contribution to the Board and wished him well.

Ms. Edwards stated that the Association of Maryland Pilots has submitted the required financial audit reports for 2011 to the Board.
NEXT MEETING


The next meeting is scheduled for January 11, 2013 at 10:30 a.m.  
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, motion (IV) was made by Captain Fithian, seconded by Captain Nielsen, and unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting at 12:03 p.m. 


With Corrections

     X
Without Corrections
SIGNED BY ROBERT B. SCHULMAN, CHAIRMAN, JANUARY 11, 2013
